## **Endnotes**

- 1. Douglas Oloyede, F., Christoffersen A., & Cornish, T. 2021. Race Equality Charter Review. London: Advance HE.
- 2. This is the terminology used by Advance HE. We recognise limitations of such terminology and authors in this collection have utilised their own. For discussion see e.g. Bhopal and Preston 2012.
- 3. For more on the REC, see contribution from Arun Verma p. 5.
- 4. University of Edinburgh. 2020. "George Floyd Case: University Statement." (https://www.ed.ac.uk/news/2020/george-floyd-case-university-statement).
- 5. Institute for Advanced Studies in the Humanities. 2022. "Now Hiring! IASH seeks researchers in colonialism, race and enslavement." (https://www.iash.ed.ac.uk/news/now-hiring-iash-seeks-researchers-colonialism-race-and-enslavement)
- 6. For example, see Verma, A. ed. 2022. Anti-Racism in Higher Education: An Action Guide for Change. Bristol: Policy Press.
- 7. Neal, S. 2019. Singapore, Chinese Migration and the Making of the British empire, 1819-67. UK: Boydell Press.
- 8. UK Parliament. 2023. "Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill." (https://bills.parliament.uk/bills/2862).
- 9. TIGERS. 2022. "Open letter to Advance HE stating there is no conflict between gender equality and trans inclusion." (www.tigerinstemm.org/news/letter24062022).
- 10. Crenshaw, K. W. 2017. On intersectionality: Essential writings. The New Press. New York, NYC.
- 11. Davis, A.Y. 2016. Freedom is a constant struggle: Ferguson, Palestine, and the foundations of a movement. Chicago, IL: Haymarket Books.
- 12. Universities UK. 2022. "Closing the gap: How can university leaders take action on ethnicity degree awarding gaps?" (https://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/latest/insights-and-analysis/closing-gap-how-can-university-leaders).
- 13. White, N. 2022. "Just 1% of UK professors are Black, new figures reveal." The Independent, February 1. (https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/home-news/uk-professors-black-government-figures-b2004891.html).
- 14. Zelzer, R. [@PaperWhispers]. (2022, August 2). Congratulations to Prof. Louise Owusu-Kwarteng We now have 51 Black women Professors in UK out of a total of [Tweet]. Twitter. (https://twitter.com/PaperWhispers/status/1554555545746554881?s=20&t=BdkhsgUC44mpisw1CiPw7Q).
- 15. Pilkington, A. 2018. "The rise and fall in the salience of race equality in higher education." In *Dismantling race in higher education*. Pp. 27-45. UK: Palgrave Macmillan.
- 16. Song, S.Y. & Pyon, S.M, ed. 2008. "Cultural Deficit Model." *Encyclopedia of Educational Psychology*. SAGE Publications. (https://sk.sagepub.com/reference/educationalpsychology/n60.xml)
- 17. Collins, P.H. 2019. "The difference that power makes: Intersectionality and participatory democracy." In *The Palgrave hand-book of intersectionality in public policy*. Pp. 167-192. UK: Palgrave Macmillan, Cham.
- 18. See Arday, J. & Mirza, H.S. eds. 2018. *Dismantling race in higher education: Racism, whiteness and decolonising the academy*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- 19. Campbell, P.I. 2022a. 'Making Assessment Joyful for All and How Do We Know It Is?' University of the West of England Festival of Learning University of the West of England 16 June.
- 20. Gunaratnam, Y. 2003. Researching Race and Ethnicity: Methods, Knowledge and Power. London: Sage
- 21. Campbell, P.I. 2022b. 'Identifying and 'Tackling' Racial Inequities in HE Assessment' Learning & Teaching Conference. London Metropolitan University 28 29 June 2022
- 22. HESA. 2022. "Higher Education Student Statistics: UK, 2020/21 Where students come from and go to study." (https://www.hesa.ac.uk/news/25-01-2022/sb262-higher-education-student-statistics/location).
- 23. Douglas Oloyede et al. Race Equality Charter Review.
- 24. Bhopal, K. 2020. 'UK's white female academics are being privileged above women and men of colour' The Guardian. July 28. (https://www.theguardian.com/education/2020/jul/28/uks-white-female-academics-are-being-privileged-above-women-and-men-of-colour)
- 25. See also Bhopal, K. 2018. White Privilege. *The Myth Of A Post-Racial Society*. Bristol: The Policy Press and Kalpazidou Schmidt, E., Ovseiko, P V., Henderson, L R., & Kiparoglou, V. 2020. 'Understanding the Athena SWAN award scheme for gender equality as a complex social intervention in a complex system: analysis of Silver award action plans in a comparative

- European perspective' Health Research Policy and Systems 18:19, DOI: 10.1186/s12961-020-0527-x
- 26. Pearce, R. 2017. Certifying Equality? Critical Reflections on Athena SWAN and equality accreditation. Centre for the Study of Women and Gender University of Warwick. (https://warwick.ac.uk/fac/soc/sociology/research/gender/calendar/certifying\_equality\_a/certifying\_equality\_-\_critical\_reflection\_on\_athena\_swan.pdf)
- 27. Pearce. Certifying Equality. 6
- 28. Douglas Oloyede et al. Race Equality Charter Review. 169
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Ibid.
- 31. See for example Meer, N. 2022. *The Cruel Optimism of Racial Justice*. Bristol: Policy Press and Solomos, J. 2021. "Race and ethnicity in pandemic times." *Ethnic and Racial Studies*. 44:5, 719-734, DOI: 10.1080/01419870.2021.1867217
- 32. The Labour Party. 2022. "The Forde Report." (https://labour.org.uk/fordereport/).
- 33. Douglas Oloyede et al. Race Equality Charter Review. 169
- 34. Campbell. "Making Assessment Joyful for All."
- 35. Campbell, P.I. 2022c. 'Football, Race and Sociology: Past, Present and new Digital futures in a decolonized landscape'. Sport, Migration, Citizenship, 'Race' and National Identity: Towards a new research agenda (conference) Erasmus University (Rotterdam) 23-24 June
- 36. See Solanke, I. 2018. "The stigma of being Black in Britain." *Identities: Global Studies in Culture and Power*. 25:1, 49-54, DOI: 10.1080/1070289X.2017.1412143
- 37. Friedman, S. 2018. The Class Ceiling: Why it Pays to be Privileged. Bristol: Policy Press.
- 38. Arday, J. 2018. "Understanding Mental Health: What Are the Issues for Black and Ethnic Minority Students at University?" Social sciences (Basel). 7:10, p.196.
  - Office for Students. 2021. "Mental health funding competition: Using innovation and intersectional approaches to target mental health support for students." Office for Students. [Accessed 19 August 2022]. (https://www.officeforstudents.org. uk/advice-and-guidance/student-wellbeing-and-protection/student-mental-health/mental-health-funding-competition-using-innovation-and-intersectional-approaches).
  - Universities UK. 2019. "Black, Asian and Minority ethnic student attainment at UK Universities: #CLOSINGTHEGAP." [Accessed 20 June 2022]. (https://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/sites/default/files/field/downloads/2021-07/bame-student-attainment.pdf).
- 39. Bunce, L., King, N., Saran, S., & Talib, N. 2021. "Experiences of black and minority ethnic (BME) students in higher education: applying self-determination theory to understand the BME attainment gap." *Studies in Higher Education*. 46:3, 534-547, DOI: 10.1080/03075079.2019.1643305
  - Hope E.C., Velez G., Offidani-Bertrand C., Keels M., & Durkee M.I. 2018. "Political activism and mental health among Black and Latinx college students." *Culture Divers Ethnic Minor Psychol.* 24, 26-39. DOI: 10.1037/cdp0000144. Epub 2017 Jun 26. PMID: 28650179.
  - Claridge, H., Stone, K., & Ussher, M. 2018. "The ethnicity attainment gap among medical and biomedical science students: a qualitative study." *BMC Med Education*. 18, 325. DOI: 10.1186/s12909-018-1426-5
  - Bentley-Edwards, K. L., Agonafer, E., Edmondson, R., & Flannigan, A. 2016. "If I Can Do For My People, I Can Do For Myself: Examining Racial Factors for Their Influence on Goal Efficacy For Black College Students." *Journal of College Student Development*. 57:2, 151-167. (https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/if-i-can-do-my-people-myself-examining-racial/docview/1783693899/se-2)
- 40. Shavers, M.C. & Moore, J.L. 2019. "The Perpetual Outsider: Voices of Black Women Pursuing Doctoral Degrees at Predominantly White Institutions." *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*. 47:4, 210–226.
  - Blosser, E. 2020. "An examination of Black women's experiences in undergraduate engineering on a primarily white campus: Considering institutional strategies for change." *Journal of Engineering Education*. 109:1, 52–71.
  - Carmichael, N., Redlinger-Grosse, K., & Birnbaum, S. 2020. "Conscripted curriculum: The experiences of minority genetic counseling students." Journal of Genetic Counseling. 29:2, pp.303–314.
- 41. Shavers, M.C. & Moore, J.L., III 2014. "Black Female Voices: Self-Presentation Strategies in Doctoral Programs at Predominately White Institutions." *Journal of College Student Development*. 55:4, 591–407.
  - Durkee, M.I. & Williams, J.L. 2015. "Accusations of Acting White: Links to Black Students' Racial Identity and Mental Health." *Journal of Black Psychology*. 41:1, 26–48.
  - Shavers & Moore. The Perpetual Outsider.
- 42. Equalities and Human Rights Commission. 2019. Tackling racial harassment: Universities challenged.
- 43. Arday. Understanding Mental Health.
- 44. Guiffrida, D., Boxell, O., Hamell, S., Ponicsan, I., & Akinsete, R. 2018. "Supporting Black British university students. Part one: Understanding students' experiences with peers and academic staff." *University and College Counselling*. 6:3, 4–11.

- Universities UK. Black, Asian and Minority ethnic student attainment.
- Morris, N. 2021. "The realities of racism at university for Black students." Metro. [Online]. [Accessed 28 August 2022]. Available from: https://metro.co.uk/2021/03/19/the-realities-of-racism-in-higher-education-for-black-students-14266156/.
- 45. Black Lives Matter. 2021.
- 46. Guiffrida et al. *Supporting Black British University Students*. Arday. Understanding Mental Health.
- 47. Telier, A. 2011. Design things. Massachusetts: MIT Press. McKercher, K.A. ed, 2020. *Beyond sticky notes: Co-design for Real: Mindsets, methods and movements*. Sydney: Beyond sticky notes.
- 48. Williams, O., Tembo, D., Ocloo, J., Kaur, M., Hickey, G., Farr, M., & Beresford, P. 2021. Co-production methods and working together at a distance Introduction to Volume 2 *In*: O. Williams, D. Tembo, J. Ocloo, M. Kaur, G. Hickey, M. Farr & P. Beresford, eds. *COVID-19 and Co-production in Health and Social Care Research, Policy, and Practice* [Online]. Volume 2: Co-production Methods and Working Together at a Distance. Bristol: Bristol University Press, pp. 3–16. [Accessed 25 October 2021]. Available from: http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctv1p6hqk9.5.
- 49. Office for Students. Mental health funding competition.
- 50. Rodgers, C.R. & Raider-Roth, M.B. (2006). "Presence in teaching." *Teachers and Teaching: theory and practice*. 12:3, 265-287. DOI: 10.1080/13450600500467548
- 51. Dunivin, Z.O., Yan, H.Y., Ince, J., & Rojas, F. (2022). "Black Lives Matter protests shift public discourse." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 119:10, 1-11. DOI: 10.1073/pnas.2117320119
- 52. Ciszek, E. & Logan, N. (2018). "Challenging the dialogic promise: How Ben & Jerry's support for Black Lives Matter fosters dissensus on social media." *Journal of Public Relations Research*, 30:3, 115-127. DOI: 10.1080/1062726X.2018.1498342
- 53. Floyd, J. (2010). "Provocation: Dialogic listening as reachable goal." *The International Journal of Listening*. 24:3, 170-173. DOI: 10.1080/10904018.2010.513650
- 54. Arnett, R. C. (2019). "Response: Dialogic listening as attentiveness to place and space." *International Journal of Listening*. 33:3, 181-187. DOI: 10.1080/10904018.2019.1626731
- 55. Murdoch, D., English, A. R., Hintz, A., & Tyson, K. (2020). "Feeling heard: Inclusive education, transformative learning, and productive struggle." *Educational Theory*, 70(5), 653-679. DOI: 10.1111/edth.12449
- 56. Rodgers and Raider-Roth. Presence in teaching.
- 57. Kerrissey, M.J., Hayirli, T.C., Bhanja, A., Stark, N., Hardy, J., & Peabody, C.R. (2022). "How psychological safety and feeling heard relate to burnout and adaptation amid uncertainty." *Health Care Management Review*. February. DOI: 10.1097/hmr.00000000000338.
- 58. Rodgers and Raider-Roth. "Presence in teaching." 266.
- 59. Rodgers and Raider-Roth. "Presence in teaching."
- 60. Cultural Policy Collective. 2004. *Beyond Social Inclusion: Towards Cultural Democracy*. Pp. 12 (https://www.variant.org.uk/pdfs/issue20/Pamphlet.pdf)
- 61. Dixon, L. and Peachey, J. T. 2012. "The Paradox of Representation and the Problem with Recognition: What Does it Mean to be Visible?" *Anthropology Matters*, 14:1, 1-6. DOI: 10.22582/am.v14i1.304
- 62. Pohlhaus Jr, G. (2020). "Epistemic Agency Under Oppression." *Philosophical Papers*, 49:2. 233-251. DOI: 10.1080/05568641.2020.1780149
- 63. Pohlhaus Jr. Epistemic Agency. 243
- 64. Simpson, M.L. (2016). "Feeling Seen: A Pathway to Transformation." *International Journal of Transpersonal Studies*. 35:1, 78-91. DOI: 10.24972/ijts.2016.35.1.78
- 65. Ibid.
- 66. Kerrissey et al. How psychological safety and feeling heard.
- 67. Rodgers and Raider-Roth. Presence in teaching. 267.
- 68. Kerrissey et al. How psychological safety and feeling heard.
- 69. Cortis, N., Foley, M., & Williamson, S. 2022. "Change agents or defending the status quo? How senior leaders frame work-place gender equality." *Gender, Work & Organization*, 29:1, 205 221. DOI: 10.1111/gwao.12742
- 70. Winter, L.A. 2018. "Relational equality in education: what, how, and why?" Oxford Review of Education. 44:3, 338-352. DOI: 10.1080/03054985.2017.1391761
- 71. Adekoya, R., Kaufmann, E., Simpson, T. 2020. "Academic freedom in the UK." *Policy Exchange*. (https://policyexchange.org. uk/publication/academic-freedom-in-the-uk-2/)
- 72. Civitas. 2020. "Academic Freedom in Our Universities: the Best and the Worst." Civitas. (https://www.civitas.org.uk/publications/academic-freedom-in-our-universities/)
- 73. Goodwin, M. 2022. "Is Academic Freedom Under Threat?" Legatum Institute. (https://li.com/reports/is-academic-free-

- dom-under-threat/).
- 74. Home Office. 2021. "Prevent duty guidance." *UK Government*. (https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/prevent-duty-guidance#:~:text=The%20Counter%2DTerrorism%20and%20Security,know%20as%20the%20Prevent%20duty).
- 75 Ihid
- 76. Zedner, Lucia. 2015. "Pre-crime and pre-punishment: a health warning." Centre for Crime and Justice Studies. 81.
- 77. Office for Students. 2022. "Almost 200 speakers rejected at English universities and colleges in 2020-21." *Office for Students*, July 15. (https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/news-blog-and-events/press-and-media/almost-200-speakers-rejected-at-english-universities-and-colleges-in-2020-21/)
- 78. People's Review of Prevent. 2021. (https://peoplesreviewofprevent.org/)
- 79. Department for Education. 2022. "The Prevent Duty in higher education (HE): training and guidance for practitioners." UK Government. (https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/the-prevent-duty-in-higher-education-he-training-and-guidance-for-practitioners)
- 80. Grant, J. & Hewlett, K. 2020. "Freedom of expression in universities." *The Policy Institute*. (https://www.kcl.ac.uk/policy-institute/research-analysis/freedom-of-expression-universities)
- 81. Neves, J. & Brown, A. 2022. "Student Academic Experience Survey 2022." Advance HE. (https://www.advance-he.ac.uk/knowledge-hub/student-academic-experience-survey-2022)
- 82. Guest, M. et al. 2020. *Islam and Muslims on UK University Campuses: Perceptions and Challenges*. Durham: Durham University, London: SOAS, Coventry: Coventry University and Lancaster: Lancaster University.
- 83. Henry Jackson Society. 2023. "Centre for Student Rights." (https://henryjacksonsociety.org/student-rights-2/)
- 84. Harley, N. 2022. "Home Office accuses UK Muslim student group of acting 'dangerously and irresponsibly'." National News, Nov 18. (https://www.thenationalnews.com/world/uk-news/2022/11/18/home-office-accuses-uk-muslim-student-group-of-acting-dangerously-and-irresponsibly/)
- 85. Universities UK. 2022. "Higher Education (Freedom of Speech) Bill Lords Committee Stage." (https://www.universitiesuk. ac.uk/topics/teaching-learning-and-quality/freedom-speech/higher-education-freedom-speech-bill)
- 86. Universities UK. 2011. "Universities UK: Freedom of speech on campus: rights and responsibilities in UK universities." (https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xpcARPOn8hs&ab\_channel=UniversitiesUK).
- 87. Doward, J. 2009. "Nick Griffin attacked by his own BNP supporters over Question Time." *The Observer*, Oct 25. (https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2009/oct/25/nick-griffin-question-time-bnp).
- 88. Universities UK. 2013. "External speakers in higher education institutions." (https://www.gla.ac.uk/media/Media\_730365\_smxx.pdf)
- 89. Grierson, J. and Dodd, V. 2019. "Prevent strategy on radicalisation faces independent review." *The Guardian*, Jan 22. (https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2019/jan/22/prevent-strategy-on-radicalisation-faces-independent-review).
- 90. Intelligence and Security Committee of Parliament. 2022. *Extreme Right-Wing Terrorism*. (https://isc.independent.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/E02710035-HCP-Extreme-Right-Wing-Terrorism\_Accessible.pdf)
- 91. The Telegraph. 2022. "Prevent programme 'too focused on Right-wing extremism'." *The Telegraph*, May 17. (https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/05/17/prevent-programme-focused-right-wing-extremism-report0/)
- 92. Hymas, C. 2022. "Michael Gove: Racism fears have made Prevent counter-extremism programme 'inept'." *The Telegraph*, September 8. (https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2022/09/08/michael-gove-racism-fears-have-made-prevent-counter-extremism/?s=08)
- 93. Malnick, E. 2022. "Urgent overhaul planned for Prevent which is 'protecting terrorists and not the public'." *The Telegraph*, September 24. (https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2022/09/24/urgent-overhaul-planned-prevent-protecting-terrorists-not-public/)
- 94. Jenkins, J. et al. 2022. "Delegitimising Counter-Terrorism." *Policy Exchange*. (https://policyexchange.org.uk/publication/delegitimising-counter-terrorism/)
- 95. I use the term 'minoritized' as offered by Yasmin Gunaratnam who uses it 'to give some sense of the active processes of racialization that are at work in designating certain attributes of groups in particular contexts as being in a 'minority' (2003, 17)
- 96. Ahmed, S. 2012. *On Being Included: Racism and Diversity in Institutional Life*. Durham and London, NC: Duke University Press. P 59
- 97. Quoted in Eckert, M. (2015) 'Civil rights leader Angela Davis speaks at Bovard', *The Daily Trojan*, February 23. (https://dailytrojan.com/2015/02/23/civil-rights-leader-angela-davis-speaks-at-bovard).
- 98. See for e.g. 2019 EHRC Report on Tackling Racial Harassment in Universities.